

To: Please reply to:

All members of the Contact: Gill Scott

Council Service: Committee Services

Direct line: 01784 446240

E-mail: g.scott@spelthorne.gov.uk

Date: 16 December 2019

Supplementary Agenda

Council - Thursday, 19 December 2019

Dear Councillor

A previous version of the report for the following item was inadvertently attached to the agenda for the Council meeting to be held on Thursday, 19 December 2019. The correct amended report is attached herewith. Please accept my apologies for any confusion caused by this error.

10. Appointment of Monitoring Officer

3 - 6

To consider a report on the appointment of a Monitoring Officer.

Yours sincerely

Gill Scott

Committee Services

To the members of the Council

Councillors:

M.M. Attewell S.M. Doran M.J. Madams (Mayor)

C.F. Barnard R.D. Dunn J. McIlroy
C.L. Barratt S.A. Dunn A.J. Mitchell
R.O. Barratt T. Fidler L. E. Nichols
C. Bateson N.J. Gething R.J. Noble

Spelthorne Borough Council, Council Offices, Knowle Green

Staines-upon-Thames TW18 1XB

www.spelthorne.gov.uk customer.services@spelthorne.gov.uk telephone 01784 451499

I.J. Beardsmore J.R. Boughtflower

A. Brar S. Buttar R. Chandler N.L. Cornes J.H.J. Doerfel J.T.F. Doran

M. Gibson K.M. Grant A.C. Harman H. Harvey I.T.E. Harvey N. Islam T. Lagden V.J. Leighton

O. Rybinski D. Saliagopoulos J.R. Sexton R.W. Sider BEM V. Siva

R.A. Smith-Ainsley B.B. Spoor J. Vinson

Council

19 December 2019



Title	Appointment of Monitoring Officer		
Purpose of the report	To make a decision		
Report Author	Daniel Mouawad, Chief Executive		
Cabinet Member	Councillor Ian Harvey	Confidential	No
Corporate Priority	This item is not in the current list of Corporate priorities though requires a Council decision.		
Recommendations	Council is recommended to agree: (a) To delegate authority to the Chief Executive to make an interim appointment as Group Head of Corporate Governance (b) To designate Karen Limmer as Monitoring Officer (on an interim basis) from 7 February 2020 (c) To delegate authority to the Appointments Committee to designate the next Group Head of Corporate Governance as Monitoring Officer		
Reason for Recommendation	To comply with the Local Government and Housing Act 1989. The current Monitoring officer, Michael Graham will leave the Council on 7 February 2020. It is the legal duty of the Council to have a Monitoring Officer and to designate one of its officers as such. Arrangements therefore need to be in place for the interim period until the next permanent appointment.		

1. Key issues

- 1.1 Under Section 5 of the Local Government & Housing Act 1989, the Council has a duty to appoint a Monitoring Officer. Neither the Head of Paid Service nor the Chief Finance Officer can hold the position of Monitoring Officer. There is no statutory requirement for the position to be held by a legally qualified officer but given the nature of the duties it is expected that the role should be undertaken by a qualified lawyer as it is in most other councils.
- 1.2 The Monitoring Officer has a number of statutory duties and responsibilities relating to the Council's Constitution and our arrangements for effective governance. These duties include maintaining the Constitution, ensuring that no decision or omission of the Council is likely to give rise to illegality or maladministration and promoting high standards of conduct.
- 1.3 Article 12.1 of the Constitution provides that it is the responsibility of the Council to designate the Monitoring Officer.

- 1.4 Article 12.7 of the Constitution states that the recruitment, selection and dismissal of Chief Officers (which includes the Monitoring Officer) will comply with the Officer Employment Procedure Rules set out in Part 4 of the Constitution.
- 1.5 Part 4 of the Constitution the Officer Employment Procedure Rules states that the appointment of a Chief Officer should be made by a Committee or sub-committee of the Council. That is, the decision to make the appointment to the substantive position of Group Head of Corporate Governance is a Committee responsibility but the decision to designate that person as Monitoring Officer is one for Council; both elements are required.

Interim Appointment

- 1.6 Given that there is likely to be a period (possibly up to six months) between Michael Graham leaving the Council and a new appointment taking up the post, if it is to be an external applicant, then it is practicable to make arrangements for cover in the interim. It is not practicable to undertake a full recruitment exercise for an interim, and officers have therefore utilised their networks to identify a suitable candidate who is qualified and willing to assist us in the short term.
- 1.7 The Council has the ability to secure the services of Karen Limmer as an interim appointment. Mrs Limmer has extensive experience as a Monitoring Officer:
 - Admitted as a solicitor with over 30 years of post-qualification experience
 - This includes thirteen years as Solicitor to the Council and Monitoring Officer at Rushmoor Borough Council
 - Latterly, six years as Head of Legal Services and Monitoring Officer at Surrey Heath Borough Council until retirement earlier this year.
- 1.8 The Chief Executive proposes to make this interim appointment to ensure there is sufficient capacity in the Council to deal with issues which may arise before the permanent appointment is made. This avoids undue pressure in the Legal Dept. by asking staff to act up in the interim.
- 1.9 If Council is content with this interim appointment then approval is sought to designate Mrs Limmer as the Monitoring Officer.

Permanent Appointment

- 1.10 Arrangements are in hand to finalise a timetable for an Appointments Committee to meet and consider the appointment of the next Group Head of Corporate Governance. Whilst the Committee will be able to approve the appointment, it does not have the authority to designate that officer as Monitoring Officer which would ordinarily mean that the appointment would also be referred to Council.
- 1.11 The initial timetable for the appointment indicates that whilst it may be theoretically possible for this appointment to reach the 27 February 2020 Council meeting, there is a real risk that slippage in the timetable will mean that the officer may not be designated until the following Council meeting on 30 April 2020. It is highly desirable for the Council meeting to follow quickly after the Appointments Committee so that the Council can indicate to the successful candidate that he or she has cleared all administrative hurdles and

the offer has become "unconditional" which then allows the candidate to give notice.

1.12 Failure to confirm the designation as Monitoring Officer promptly therefore builds in extra delay to the time when the candidate takes up appointment. In order to counter this, it is now proposed that Council delegates its function of designation to the Appointments Committee. The Appointments Committee will therefore make the decision to designate at the same time as it makes the conditional offer of employment. When all conditions precedent are resolved (satisfactory medical, references etc) the Council's offer will be unconditional to be appointed as Group Head of Corporate Governance and Monitoring Officer.

2. Options analysis and proposal

- 2.1 The alternative option is for Council to retain the power of designation. This is not recommended because it will cause delay and uncertainty for candidates which may prejudice the ability of the Council to secure the best candidate (in what we are advised is a niche and "difficult to recruit to" market).
- 3. Financial implications
- 3.1 No substantial implications.
- 4. Other considerations
- 4.1 There are none.

Background papers: There are none

Appendices: There are none

